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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On September 21, 2010, the above captioned claim came on for

a hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on July 21, 2010, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

July 22, 2010.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant’s right arm and shoulder injuries have been

accepted.
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4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$203 for temporary total disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the claimant’s injuries to her cervical

spine and her jaw in the form of TMJ.

2. Continued medical.

3. Temporary total disability from May 5, 2010, to present.

4. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that she suffered a
compensable injury on October 8, 2007 and is
entitled to continued reasonable and necessary
medical treatment.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents contend that all benefits to
which Claimant is owed have been paid.”

The claimant in this matter is a forty-three-year-old female

who suffered an admittedly compensable right shoulder injury on

October 8, 2007.  The claimant described the incident which caused

her admittedly compensable right shoulder injury at the hearing as

follows:

“...I was walking up to the back swinging
door.  I had my hand on the door.  And I was
walking through the door.  Then, all of a
sudden the doors were struck with tremendous
force and knocked me back. It stung the palm
of my hand and I had some pain, like, in my
shoulder and neck and back.”

The central issue in this matter is whether the claimant’s

alleged injuries to her cervical spine and her jaw in the form of
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TMJ are also compensable injuries of the above described incident.

To prove this, the claimant must first show evidence of objective

medical findings regarding her alleged cervical spine and jaw

injuries.

We will first consider the allegation of a compensable injury

to the claimant’s jaw in the form of TMJ.  On November 19, 2008,

the claimant underwent an MRI of the temporomandibular joints

without contracts.  The following is the impression given in the

medical record of that testing:

“There is an anteriorly displaced but
reducible disc at the right temporomandibular
joint.  The left temporomandibular joint is
withing limits of normal.”

The MRI results show the existence of objective medical

findings of difficulties in the claimant’s right jaw.  However, the

claimant must also prove a causal connection between these

objective medical findings and the specific incident she alleges to

have caused her difficulties.

The claimant cannot meet her burden of proof regarding her

alleged TMJ as she cannot prove the causal relationship between the

specific incident on October 8, 2007, when she was struck on her

right palm by an opening door and her objective medical findings.

Medical records do not show any indication of the claimant

complaining about jaw problems until June 10, 2008, when the

claimant was seen by Dr. James Blankenship.  She was seen by Dr.

Robert Tomlinson several times before she complained about jaw

problems to Dr. Blankenship.  With the incident occurring in
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October 2007 and no complaints of problems until June 2008, the

temporal relationship is just too far extended.

The mechanics of the injury itself seem odd to have caused

such a jaw injury as well.  The claimant was struck with great

force on the palm of her right hand but that does not seem likely

to have caused the difficulties the claimant is now describing.

Although Dr. Scott Bolding, DDS, MS, does state in a medical report

from a visit with the claimant on September 22, 2008, the

following:

“Based on her symptoms and clinical findings
the shoulder injury may be causing a hyper
muscle activity that is affecting the muscles
of mastication.  This can lead to over loading
of the TMJ and could create the symptoms.  We
will have a CR splint made by Dr. Roblee to
protect the joints, and then obtain MRI to
evaluate the disc status.  I will try RX of
elavil to attempt to calm muscle activity.”

In the detailed history section of that report it states, in

part:

“She was attempting to walk through the doors
when another employee came through the other
side and swung the doors open with “extreme
force”, hitting her in the right hand.  She
complained of shoulder, back, neck, and jaw
pain.  She was sent to see Dr. Tomlinson, who
put her through physical therapy.”

However, the medical records do not indicate that the claimant

ever complained of jaw problems until June 10, 2008.  I believe Dr.

Bolding is relying on an incorrect history of jaw pain.  He also

states, shoulder injury may be causing hyper muscle activity that

is affecting the muscles of mastication.”  The words may be causing

does not rise to the level of reasonable degree of medical
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certainty.  The claimant has failed to prove her jaw difficulties

are compensable.

We will now consider the claimant’s cervical spine

difficulties.  The claimant did initially complain about neck pain

when she visited the Mediserve Walk-In Clinic on October 9, 2007.

When the claimant saw Dr. Tomlinson on February 1, 2008, she again

complained about pain at the base of her neck.  During that visit

the medical records reflect the following impressions:

“1. Scapulothoracic myofasical syndrome.
2. Thoracic scoliosis.
3. Cervical spondylosis without

radiculopathy.”

At that time, Dr. Tomlinson ordered physical therapy for the

claimant.

On March 29, 2008, the claimant again saw Dr. Tomlinson.  He

authored a letter to the respondent’s insurance company which, in

part, states:

“History of Present Illness: Leah Pierson is
seen back with cervical spondylosis, C5-6,
without radiculopathy.  She has been to 18
therapy visits.  She says overall she is only
about 20% improved.  In fact, she thinks she
has made a turn for the worse.

Plan: I would recommend for Leah the disc
regenerative program.  If this is not
approved, I would recommend that she see a
spine specialist.”

On April 28, 2008, Dr. Tomlinson again saw the claimant and

authors a letter to the respondent’s insurance company which, in

part, states:

“Leah returns with periscapular pain and neck
pain.  She has had neck problems off and on
for 13 years.  She was initially seen for
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scapular thoracic myofascial syndrome on the
right.  I felt some of her symptomatology was
related to her cervical spine.  Subsequent x-
rays showed disk space narrowing 5-6.  She has
been having physical therapy on her neck.  She
is about 75% improved following her last
visit.

Physical Examination: She is tender along the
medial and superomedial border of the scapula.
She can rotate right and left 85 degrees.
Chin to chest 30 degrees extension.”

On May 12, 2008, the respondents asked Dr. Tomlinson, through

a letter, is if the claimant’s current neck complaints were pre-

existing to the work injury she sustained on October 8, 2007.  He

indicated on May 19, 2008, that the current complaints were pre-

existing.

On June 5, 2008, the claimant received a cervical MRI from

Northwest Arkansas Medical Imaging.  The following are the

impressions given by Dr. James Blankenship of that MRI:

1. C5-6 significant spondylosis and 
degeneration with marked rotatory
kyphoscoliosis.

2. Small C7-T1 disk protrusion without 
significant neural impingement.”

On June 10, 2008, Dr. Blankenship performed a medical

evaluation of the claimant at the request of the respondent.  In

the report from that evaluation, Dr. Blankenship gives the

following impressions:

“The patient has significant degree of
spondylosis in her neck for her age.  I have
done a brief intervention today for her
tobacco use disorder and informed her of the
affect of tobacco use on her spine.  I have
told her that the degree of degeneration that
she has is very likely affecting her current
physical complaints to some degree.
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I do feel like her current pain complaints are
still directly related to her injury. The
mechanism of her injury with the shoulder
problems that she had an persistent difficulty
would likely indicate more of a myofascial
primary etiology.  An underlying Z-joint
pathology cannot be ruled out.  The patient
does have marked kyphosis of her cervical
spine.  I have reviewed her radiographs that
were provided from her chiropractor that do
show a marked rotatory scoliosis in the
thoracic spine.”

On July 30, 2009, the claimant was seen again by Dr.

Blankenship.  The clinic note from that visit states, in part:

“IMPRESSION: The patient’s new MRI does show a
soft disc at C6-7.  She also has some
significant tenderness in the subscapular
region along both trapezius.  Her plain films
and MRI show severe kyphosis and loss of
normal cervical lordosis.

RECOMMENDATIONS: I have told Leah that as a
last ditch effort to try to avoid a
consideration of surgical intervention, I
would recommend we get her in to see Dr. David
Cannon for a left C7 ESI.”

During the deposition of Dr. Blankenship in this matter, there

was some apparent confusion regarding comparing two MRIs of the

claimant’s cervical spine.  Dr. Blankenship authors a letter on

January 21, 2010, about his deposition and the two MRIs as follows:

“After our deposition, I felt obligated to go
back and look at Leah Pierson’s original MRI.
As I stated in deposition, comparing the two
MRI’s form the standpoint of medical treatment
is certainly not necessary.  I was a little
bit confused as to some of the comments and
statements at deposition so I wanted to clear
this up in my own mind as her treating
physician.  I did discover that her original
MRI was done at Arkansas Medical Imaging. This
is a different facility and a different magnet
from Physicians’ MRI.  I did read both MRI’s,
but the quality and techniques are completely
different with the two separate MRI scanners.
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In all honesty, the second scan at Physicians’
MRI is of better quality with the axial
images, but in review, looking back, the
patient did have a disk protrusion at C6-C7 on
the left-hand side as I had indicated o her
second MRI at Physicians’ MRI.  The multilevel
kyphosis and the C6-C7 disk protrusion on the
left that were noted on the July 24 MRI are
also apparent.  Taking into account the
differences in magnets and quality of MRI’s,
it is my opinion based on a reasonable degree
of medical certainty that the two MRI’s
essentially show the exact same disk space
pathology with a soft disk herniation at C6-C7
on the left as well as a soft disk herniation
at C7-T1 on the left.  There is also marked
disk space disruption and kyphosis hinged at
the C5-C6 disk space.  Reviewing these MRI’s
in no way has changed my recommendations and
offerings to this patient, but I do think this
helps to clear up some factors.  I would
certainly be happy to review these films
directly with either of you to demonstrate the
disk herniation that was present at C6-C7 on
the left.”

Dr. Earl Peeples was also asked to give is medical opinions

regarding the claimant’s current and past medical condition as it

relates to her work related injury.  Dr. Peeples reviewed the

medical records, although apparently never saw the claimant.  It

was also pointed out by Dr. Blankenship in a letter dated April 6,

2010, that Dr. Peeples has no specific expertise regarding the

spine.  It is Dr. Peeples’ position that the claimant’s current

cervical difficulties are not related to her injury of October

2007.  I give Dr. Peeples’ opinion little weight due to his lack of

contact with the claimant and his lack of spinal expertise.

This case is quite complex with regard to the many problems

that have allegedly resulted from the claimant’s October 2007

incident and the shear amount of treatment that she has received
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since that time.  However, the claimant does have objective medical

findings of difficulties in two different MRIs.

It is certain that she also has cervical problems that pre-

existed her work injury.  Given the nature of the injury itself and

the medical evidence that is before me, I find that the October

2007 work related injury aggravated the claimant’s pre-existing

cervical problems and that the treatment she is currently seeking

is reasonable and necessary treatment for a compensable aggravation

of her pre-existing cervical problems.

The claimant in this matter has also asked the Commission to

determine whether she is entitled to TTD from May 5, 2010, until

September 21, 2010.  At the time of this hearing the claimant was

working the cash register for a business called Home Brewery in

Fayetteville, Arkansas.  A medical record from Dr. Luke Knox’s

office on August 17, 2010, reports that she had begun that

employment the week prior to that visit.

While the claimant is entitled to medical treatment for her

cervical aggravation, she has failed to prove that she is totally

disabled due to her compensable aggravation.  In fact, she began

work and is continuing to do so without any type of treatment

change.  She has failed to prove her entitlement to temporary total

disability for her requested period of May 5, 2010, to September

21, 2010, of which some of that time she was employed.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of
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the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on July 21, 2010, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed July 22, 2010, are hereby accepted as fact.

2. The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she suffered a compensable jaw injury in the form of

TMJ as a result of her October 2007 work injury.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she suffered a compensable aggravation to her pre-existing

cervical difficulties as a result of her October 2007 work injury.

4. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is entitled to reasonable and necessary medical treatment

for her cervical aggravation.

5. The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to temporary total disability

benefits from May 5, 2010, to September 21, 2010.

6. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to an attorney’s fee in this matter.
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ORDER

The respondents shall bear the costs of the claimant’s

reasonable and necessary medical treatment related to her

compensable cervical spine aggravation.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


